

Survival scores Survival Ending endless wars? **Global Politics and Strategy** 

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: https://www.tandfonline.com/loi/tsur20

# Could Land Swaps Break the Kosovo-Serbia Impasse?

Fatma Aslı Kelkitli

To cite this article: Fatma Aslı Kelkitli (2021) Could Land Swaps Break the Kosovo-Serbia Impasse?, Survival, 63:3, 71-98, DOI: 10.1080/00396338.2021.1930408

To link to this article: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2021.1930408</u>

Published online: 25 May 2021.



Submit your article to this journal 🖉

Article views: 156



View related articles



View Crossmark data 🗹

# Could Land Swaps Break the Kosovo–Serbia Impasse?

# Fatma Aslı Kelkitli

The relationship between Serbia and Kosovo has steered a complicated and awkward course since the latter's declaration of independence in 2008. Negotiations led by the European Union to end the impasse between the two sides have yielded only meagre results. The idea of a territorialexchange agreement between Belgrade and Pristina emerged in summer 2018 discussions between the two leaderships, but was shelved due to the objections of some European countries and domestic opposition in Serbia and Kosovo. However, since no satisfying power-sharing resolution of the two sides' political differences has been reached, the possibility of a territorial-exchange deal may return. Indeed, a territorial exchange could be the most promising disposition available, provided certain historical and political impediments can be overcome.

# The search for a solution

It has been more than 13 years since Kosovo declared independence from Serbia. Out of the 193 members of the United Nations, 98 have recognised the nascent republic as a sovereign state.<sup>1</sup> Yet Serbia still regards Kosovo as a constituent part of its territory, and has succeeded in preventing Kosovo's recognition as a sovereign country by many states. It fell to the EU to search for a way to break the deadlock, as both Serbia and Kosovo have long aspired to Union membership. EU-mediated talks began in March 2011,

Fatma Aslı Kelkitli is an Associate Professor at Istanbul Arel University.

which resulted in the signing of several agreements on technical matters. Most of these agreements have been only partially implemented, however, as many are dependent upon the settlement of the political impasse between Belgrade and Pristina. Accordingly, the EU brought together the premiers of Serbia and Kosovo to engage in political negotiations in October 2012 that culminated in the adoption of the 'First Agreement of Principles Governing the Normalization of Relations' in April 2013. The agreement called for the establishment of an 'Association/Community of Serb majority municipalities' in Kosovo, which would exercise full authority in the areas of economic development, education, health, and urban and rural planning; for the integration of all Serbian security structures and judicial authorities within the security and legal framework of Kosovo; for the holding of municipal elections in the northern municipalities in 2013; and for the agreement of both parties not to block each other's EU journey.<sup>2</sup> However, this agreement has remained largely unimplemented, except for the organisation of municipal elections in the northern municipalities in November 2013 and the integration of Serbian judicial personnel into Kosovo's legal system.<sup>3</sup> Serbia and Kosovo hammered out another set of agreements in August 2015 that addressed issues surrounding the association/community of Serb-majority municipalities in Kosovo, energy, telecommunications and the Ibar Bridge.<sup>4</sup> Out of these four deals, only the telecommunications agreement has been fully implemented.<sup>5</sup>

After the EU-mediated negotiations reached a dead end in 2016, the presidents of Serbia and Kosovo started to explore alternative solutions to the stalemate. In summer 2018, the idea of a territorial-exchange agreement was reportedly put forth by Serbian President Aleksandar Vucic and his Kosovar counterpart Hashim Thaçi.<sup>6</sup> According to the proposed plan, four Serbiandominated municipalities in northern Kosovo (Leposavic, North Mitrovica, Zubin Potok and Zvecan) would merge with Serbia and in return Kosovo would be awarded two Albanian-majority municipalities in southern Serbia (Bujanovac and Presevo).

The territory of the northern municipalities measures 1,007 square kilometres. Of the 146,128 Serbians in Kosovo, 70,430 are estimated to live in these municipalities, representing approximately 90% of the population in this area.<sup>7</sup> Northern Kosovo shares a border with Serbia, and the Serbian flag and dinar, as well as the Cyrillic script, are widely used by the region's inhabitants. Local institutions in the fields of education, healthcare, infrastructure development and social services often function independently of, and in parallel with, Kosovar institutions

The territory occupied by the municipalities of Bujanovac and Presevo, on the other hand, measures 725 km<sup>2</sup> and is home to a population of about 68,000.<sup>8</sup> More than 90% of the inhabitants of Presevo, and more than half the residents of Bujanovac, are of Albanian origin.<sup>9</sup> The early 2000s witnessed a brief military conflict between these municipalities on one side and the Serbian state, along with the so-called Liberation Army of Presevo, Medveda and Bujanovac, on the other, which ended with the signing of the Koncul Agreement in February 2001 – an agreement mediated by the NATO secretary-general. It led to the demilitarisation of armed Albanian groups in Bujanovac, Medveda and Presevo, but relations between Albanians and Serbs in these three municipalities have remained distant and tense.<sup>10</sup> Just as the Serbs living in northern Kosovo refuse to recognise the authority of Pristina, the Albanians residing in southern Serbia demonstrate little sign of allegiance to Belgrade.

The territorial-exchange proposal was rebuffed by opposition parties, religious institutions and nationalist groups in both Serbia and Kosovo, and appears to have been shelved, at least for the time being. Yet the land swap may, in the long run, be the only way to achieve a permanent rapprochement between Serbia and Kosovo. The territories being proposed for the swap are comparable in size and population, and the requisite background conditions are present for a peaceful territorial exchange. If some domestic political obstacles could be overcome in both Serbia and Kosovo, there is a good chance that the Gordian knot of Belgrade–Pristina relations could finally be untangled.

# Partition or power-sharing?

The establishment of a functioning democracy in a country plagued by ethnic conflict is a daunting task. In Serbia and Kosovo, many people have lost loved ones, homes and valuable belongings in violent domestic battles with erstwhile friends, neighbours and co-workers because of ethnic, religious or linguistic differences. These painful experiences have produced fear, anger and alienation among the formerly warring groups. The erosion of respect and trust, along with low levels of contact between the contending parties, has made it difficult to sustain a cohesive and harmonious society.

Military clashes between the belligerents, coupled with extensive civilian suffering during the ethnic conflicts, have given rise to a security dilemma in which the sparring groups see each other not as citizens of a joint state but as threats that need to be addressed through acts that in turn give rise to feelings of insecurity in other groups.<sup>11</sup> The hardening of ethnic identities has intensified the polarisation of society, as any interaction with members of an adversary group is considered treason by one's fellow community members.<sup>12</sup>

The difficulty of accommodating irreconcilable disagreements in the aftermath of ethnic civil wars has led to the suggestion that it is helpful or even necessary to physically separate combatant groups to reach enduring, peaceful settlements in conflict-ridden territories.<sup>13</sup> Partition, territorial segregation and population transfers, either agreed upon by the relevant parties or imposed on them by a stronger third party, are believed to reduce the likelihood of a recurrence of ethnic conflict.<sup>14</sup> Minority groups may be given the chance to break free from the shackles of a common state and go their own way. Majority groups may experience a loss of territory and population, but will have a more homogeneous and stable country.<sup>15</sup> Even if some minority groups continue to reside in the partitioned state, their meagre numbers will not pose a significant political or military threat to the majority.<sup>16</sup>

The opponents of partition schemes have long pointed out that dividing a territory can be fraught with difficulties, especially if the land in question has some tangible or intangible value for the parties. The territory under discussion may hold significant economic potential, such as abundant energy resources or mineral deposits; be geographically close to the homeland; or contain ancient religious sites or ancestral graves which are of historical, sentimental or symbolic importance.<sup>17</sup> Another criticism is that dividing a territory among the contending sides may not end the violence and may even trigger further conflicts as left-behind minorities mobilise for autonomy or independence. The historical cases of India, Ireland and Pakistan are often cited. Furthermore, the population transfers that usually accompany partition arrangements tend to violate basic human rights as people are ripped from their native lands, immovable belongings and friends.<sup>18</sup>

#### Power-sharing models in the Balkans

The popular alternatives entail strong power-sharing mechanisms, which ensure that no single group makes decisions without the involvement of the other groups, deemed the best way to achieve democratisation, decentralisation and identity reconstruction in war-torn societies. In line with this reasoning, several power-sharing models have been introduced in the Balkans since the mid-1990s, in Bosnia-Herzegovina, North Macedonia and Kosovo.

The power-sharing system embraced by Bosnia-Herzegovina in the wake of the Dayton Agreement that ended the bloody three-year war there largely corresponds to the consociational-governance system advanced by Arend Lijphart. This consensual form of democracy rests on the joint exercise of governmental power by all significant segments of society in a grand coalition; a mutual veto that serves to protect vital minority interests; proportionality in political representation, civil-service appointments and the allocation of public funds; and a high degree of autonomy for each segment to manage its internal affairs.<sup>19</sup> The constitution of Bosnia-Herzegovina designates Bosniaks, Croats and Serbs as constituent peoples of the republic, and most governmental organs reflect this ethno-national definition via the presence of ethnic quotas for these three groups.<sup>20</sup> Moreover, representatives of each group are granted the right to veto any legislation they deem destructive to their group's vital interests. Bosnia-Herzegovina is also a highly decentralised state. It is composed of two entities, the Federation of Bosnia-Herzegovina and Republika Srpska, plus the autonomous Brcko district. The federation is further divided into ten cantons. All these entities enjoy a high degree of autonomy.

The consociational-democracy model established in Bosnia-Herzegovina fell short of creating a stable and efficient political system in that country. As underlined by Lijphart, this model necessitates the commitment and cooperation of segmented leaders to preserve the unity of the country.<sup>21</sup>

The segmented elites in the Bosnian case, however, find it difficult to compromise on even minor issues. The long-time leader of Republika Srpska, Milorad Dodik, has repeatedly voiced his lack of faith in the sustainability of the Bosnian state.<sup>22</sup> Another source of gridlock is the lawmaking process. Passing legislation at the state level is a long and arduous process due to the extensive veto rights of the constituent groups.

The power-sharing system in Macedonia took shape following the signing of the Ohrid Framework Agreement in August 2001, which brought an end to the six-month armed conflict between the National Liberation Army (an Albanian paramilitary organisation) and the Macedonian security forces. The agreement envisaged governmental decentralisation, non-discrimination and equitable representation in the public sector; a double-majority system in parliament; and acceptance of Albanian as an official state language.<sup>23</sup>

The Law on Local Self-government of 2002 enlarged the competencies of municipalities and granted them responsibility for urban planning, preschool and primary education, basic healthcare, and sports and cultural issues.<sup>24</sup> The Law on Territorial Organization of 2004, on the other hand, redrew municipal boundaries to increase the number of municipalities with an Albanian majority.<sup>25</sup> This led to discomfort among Macedonians, who claimed they were being denied access to public services in Albanian majority municipalities.<sup>26</sup>

The implementation of the principles of non-discrimination and equitable representation, which aimed to correct imbalances in public bodies through the recruitment of members of under-represented communities, has been partially successful. Albanians and other minorities are recruited in greater numbers to the public sector compared to the pre-2001 period. However, the use of this principle by the political parties as a bargaining chip in political negotiations, and the introduction of the spoils system into recruitment processes to the benefit of the Albanian minority, increased societal tensions and raised doubts about the future viability of the Ohrid Framework Agreement.<sup>27</sup>

Kosovo introduced its power-sharing system in June 2008 with the coming into force of its constitution, which guaranteed representation of non-majority communities in Kosovo's parliament, and required government and majority consent from communities that held reserved seats regarding legislation on vital interests, such as laws concerning communities, municipalities, education, local elections, the protection of cultural heritage, religious freedom, language use and symbols.<sup>28</sup> Yet Article 149 of the constitution stated that laws of vital interest might initially be adopted by a simple majority, which decreased the impact of minority representatives in the formulation of the legal framework.<sup>29</sup> A Committee on Rights and Interests of Communities, a permanent body mostly made up of minority representatives to which all proposed laws could be submitted for further scrutiny, was also

established within the Kosovo parliament, but was not equipped with a veto power.<sup>30</sup>

The most serious problem encountered by Kosovo since its independence has been the integration of the Serbian minority into the country's political system. While Serbs who live in the central and southern parts of Kosovo in Serbs reject Kosovar institutions

scattered enclaves have acknowledged Kosovar institutions to some extent, Serbs living in northern Kosovo totally reject them. Serbs who reside south of the Ibar River have acquired Kosovo identity cards, accepted jobs from the Kosovo government and started to use Kosovo number plates.<sup>31</sup> They have also participated in local and general elections. The Independent Liberal Party, founded in Gracanica in 2006 and comprising mostly Serb members, won the municipalities of Gracanica, Klokot and Strpce in the November 2009 municipal elections. The party also sent eight representatives to the Kosovo Assembly after the December 2010 parliamentary election.<sup>32</sup> Although it was difficult to claim that party supporters felt a close affinity to the Kosovo state, their geographical distance from Serbia led them to adopt a more conciliatory approach.

Meanwhile, the four municipalities in the northern part of Kosovo that are overwhelmingly inhabited by Serbs and contiguous with Serbia have never come under the jurisdiction of the Kosovo state. In these municipalities, institutions in the fields of education, healthcare, infrastructure and security are controlled by Serbia. Pristina's attempt to integrate these four municipalities into its own state structures through the creation of the association/community of Serb-majority municipalities, which was granted wide autonomy in internal affairs, backfired amid rejection from the Kosovo Constitutional Court and internal opposition.

Serbia's intervention in Kosovo's politics through the propping up of the political party Srpska Lista (Serb List) further complicated the integration of the Serbian minority into Kosovo's political system. The party has played a significant role in local and general elections in Kosovo since 2013. It won all ten seats reserved in the Kosovo Assembly for the Serbian community in October 2019, and party members serve as mayors in all ten Serb-majority municipalities. It has been alleged that Srpska Lista's electoral success relied to a great extent on generous funds from Serbia and the intimidation of rival Kosovar Serbian parties.<sup>33</sup> The Serbian government itself, which had once urged Serbs in northern Kosovo to reject Kosovar institutions in a February 2012 referendum, encouraged voting in the local and general elections in Kosovo starting with the municipal election in November 2013.<sup>34</sup> This encouragement was not necessarily intended to bolster Serbs' confidence in Kosovo's government, however. Its main aim was to keep Serbia's EU-membership aspiration on track through cooperation in the elections. The fact that there were approximately 5,600 Kosovo Serb voters in the October 2019 elections who lacked Kosovar identity cards, almost all of whom lived in the four northern municipalities in Kosovo, demonstrated the unwillingness of Serbs living in northern Kosovo to recognise the institutions of Kosovo.35

The low level of contact between Albanians and Serbs in northern Kosovo undermines the workability of the power-sharing system. Kosovar Albanians, who constitute the overwhelming majority of the population in Kosovo, have yet to fully accustom themselves to the idea of a multi-ethnic Kosovo state. Serbs living in northern Kosovo do not recognise the statehood of Kosovo and retain deep suspicions regarding the recognition of their rights in an Albanian-dominated state. Taking into account the dim prospects of integrating the Serbian minority in the north into Kosovo's state structures, a land swap between Serbia and Kosovo may well be the only way to achieve permanent peace.

#### Peaceful territorial exchange: the solution for Kosovo?

A peaceful territorial change is defined as an alteration in the territorial status quo via bargaining and negotiation between the concerned parties, which rules out war or other unilateral, coercive means of ending a conflict.<sup>36</sup> Such a change may take place in the form of a purchase, an exchange or a cession of the disputed territory. The land swaps between the Czech Republic and Slovakia in 1997, and between Bangladesh and India in 2015, are good examples of peaceful and successful territorial exchanges. After a land-swap agreement was clinched in 1996, the border between the Czech Republic and Slovakia was redrawn in 1997 to bring the Czech-controlled but overwhelmingly Slovak-populated U Sabotu under the jurisdiction of Slovakia. In return, Sidonie, which belonged to Slovakia but whose population was mainly made up of Czechs, was ceded to the Czech Republic. Bangladesh and India exchanged 162 enclaves in 2015: 51 Bangladeshi enclaves became Indian territory and 111 Indian enclaves became part of Bangladesh.<sup>37</sup>

Many studies have examined the factors that may influence the realisation of a peaceful territorial exchange. Paul Huth, Todd Allee and Krista Wiegand have focused on regime type. While Huth and Allee claim that democratic regimes may find it difficult to make the concessions required for peaceful territorial transfers due to pressures from civil society, Wiegand finds that single-party regimes are more likely to pursue peaceful dispute resolutions compared to other authoritarian regimes.<sup>38</sup> Mark Zacher concentrates on the influence of international norms, especially the norm of territorial integrity, on perceptions of territorial matters by states.<sup>39</sup> Sara Mitchell and Allee and Huth have looked into the reasons why states resort to third-party intervention for the resolution of territorial disputes.<sup>40</sup> Several scholars have scrutinised the impact of former military conflicts or failed settlement attempts on the peaceful resolution of territorial issues.<sup>41</sup>

Of all the available models, Arie Marcelo Kacowicz's is the most comprehensive. It encompasses all the factors listed above, along with considerations of power asymmetry, third-party threats and domestic politics. Kacowicz posits six background conditions or variables for the realisation of a peaceful territorial exchange. Such an exchange is more likely to occur where the distribution of power between the parties is somewhat asymmetrical, preferably to the advantage of the power that is in control of the territory; where the parties' political regimes are of a similar type; where there is a consensus between the parties about the implementation of norms and the rules of international law; where third parties offer good offices, mediation or arbitration; where the parties have been involved in a war within the ten-year period preceding the negotiations on territorial change; and where there is a third-party threat against at least one of the parties.<sup>42</sup>

The process of peaceful territorial exchange, especially in democratic countries, is open to the monitoring, scrutiny and criticism of the political opposition, non-governmental organisations, religious institutions and the media. These organisations may limit the bargaining space of the negotiating parties because they have the power to shape public opinion. Therefore, Kacowicz adds the impact of domestic politics as a variable that can potentially derail the process of peaceful territorial exchange if it is not properly handled by the negotiating parties.<sup>43</sup>

#### *Power disparity*

Kacowicz's model requires a power disparity that favours the status quo power on the grounds that equal power paves the way for attempts to use military means to resolve the dispute. Indicators of power capabilities include territorial size, population, the number of armed-forces personnel, defence expenditures, gross national product, government revenue, trade value and energy consumption.<sup>44</sup>

It is clear from these indicators that there is a power asymmetry between Serbia and Kosovo. With an area of 77,474 km<sup>2</sup>, Serbia is more than seven times larger than Kosovo, which measures 10,887 km<sup>2</sup>.<sup>45</sup> While Kosovo is home to a population of approximately 1.8 million people, Serbia has nearly seven million inhabitants.<sup>46</sup> The Serbian Armed Forces comprise 28,000 troops, whereas the newly formed Kosovo army has only 5,000 members.<sup>47</sup> Kosovo also hosts approximately 4,000 NATO troops, but they are mostly involved in border security, de-mining and the protection of heritage sites.<sup>48</sup> Serbia earmarked €792m for its defence expenditures in 2019.<sup>49</sup> Kosovo allocated €58.7m.<sup>50</sup> Serbia recorded a gross national product of €40.22 billion in 2018, while Kosovo's gross national product that year was €7.03bn.<sup>51</sup> The Serbian government had revenues of €15.96bn in 2017, compared to Kosovo's €1.85bn.<sup>52</sup> Serbia's trade value hit €40.7bn in 2018, while Kosovo's was €3.7bn.<sup>53</sup> Serbia consumes 29.81bn kilowatt-hours of electric energy per year, compared to Kosovo's yearly consumption of 3.96bn kWh.<sup>54</sup> All these indicators demonstrate that Kosovo is a smaller power than Serbia.

#### Regime type

Kacowicz's model underlines the importance of the negotiating states having similar political regimes. Where regimes display differing norms, ideologies or views, these might present obstacles during the bargaining phase and hinder the prospects for peaceful territorial exchange.<sup>55</sup> Both Serbia and Kosovo have been described as 'partly free', 'defective' or 'flawed' democracies by democracy indexes because they do not always comply with the basic principles of liberal democracy, such as the holding of free, fair and competitive elections, the separation of powers, the rule of law, and the protection of civil liberties and political freedoms.<sup>56</sup> Although the latest municipal, presidential and parliamentary elections took place in a free and competitive atmosphere in Serbia, unbalanced coverage in the state-owned media favouring the ruling Serbian Progressive Party (SNS) and Vucic, the incumbent candidate; the misuse of public resources by the SNS; and strong allegations regarding the ruling party's exertion of pressure on voters employed in the public sector cast a shadow on the fairness of the electoral process.<sup>57</sup> The executive in Serbia controls the legislative process to a significant extent, and the judiciary is open to the influence and interference of the executive as well. Press freedom has significantly declined in Serbia, especially since Vucic's inauguration as president in 2017.

The parliamentary and municipal elections in Kosovo were considered generally fair and competitive by international observers. However, Srpska Lista, the leading Serbian party in Kosovo which, as noted, enjoys close links with Serbia, was occasionally accused of harassing rival parties to sustain its dominance in Kosovo's politics.<sup>58</sup> Also of concern is the spending of public funds on election campaigns and biased media coverage.<sup>59</sup> Kosovo's executive, much like Serbia's, intervenes continuously in legislative and judicial affairs. Threats and intimidation against journalists who criticise politicians undermine the country's press freedoms, and free expression more generally. The similarities between these two struggling democracies may facilitate a political dialogue between them for a peaceful territorial exchange.

# Norms, principles and rules

Despite the existence of a conflict between Serbia and Kosovo over the norm of sovereignty, both states demonstrate a desire to join the EU, an organisation that rejects rigid interpretations of concepts such as political independence, territoriality and non-interference in states' internal affairs. Belgrade and Pristina have been striving for some time to adhere to the standards established by the EU as prerequisites to acceptance into the club. Referred to as the 'Copenhagen criteria', these standards oblige candidate states to have institutions that guarantee democratic governance, the rule of law, human rights, and respect for and protection of minorities; to maintain a functioning market economy and demonstrate a capacity to cope with competition and market forces within the EU; and to demonstrate the administrative and institutional capacity to take on the obligations of membership.<sup>60</sup> Both Serbia and Kosovo have been taking legislative steps to attune their laws to the EU's accession criteria, which may increase the prospects for successful territorial exchange between them.

# Third-party contributions

Kacowicz's model highlights the potential of third-party diplomatic intervention to help resolve territorial disputes. The EU and the United States seem to be key third parties with regard to the possible territorial exchange between Serbia and Kosovo. As noted, Belgrade and Pristina both regard EU membership as a strategic goal, and the United States proved itself a critical actor during the Kosovo War of 1998–99. It has remained engaged with Kosovo ever since.

The proposal to exchange territory between Serbia and Kosovo met with mixed reactions in the EU. High Representative for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy Josep Borrell stated: 'It is not up to us to tell Kosovans and Serbs what they should agree on. Our role will be to facilitate dialogue. But ... we cannot be more Catholic than the Pope.<sup>61</sup> European Commissioner for Neighbourhood and Enlargement Oliver Várhelyi indicated that a 'land swap ... [is] a secondary issue. What is necessary is that first of all we have both actors/entities at that table, engaging in a meaningful way, and coming up with a solution.<sup>62</sup> Germany, a powerful political and economic player in the Balkans, has explicitly opposed the idea of a territorial change in the region. German Chancellor Angela Merkel said that the borders of the Western Balkan region were inviolable, whereas German Foreign Minister Heiko Maas stressed that discussions on a land swap could open up old wounds among the Balkan people.<sup>63</sup>

Washington under the Trump administration appeared open to the idea of a territorial exchange between Serbia and Kosovo. In August 2018, John Bolton, then national security advisor, stated that if the two parties could work out a solution that might include territorial adjustments, the United States would not stand in the way.<sup>64</sup> In August 2019, US secretary of state Mike Pompeo appointed Matthew Palmer, the deputy assistant secretary of the Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs and a veteran diplomat with significant experience in the Balkans, as his special representative for the Western Balkan region.<sup>65</sup> In October 2019, Richard Grenell, the United States' ambassador to Germany, became the special presidential envoy for Serbia and Kosovo's peace negotiations. There were also reports that Grenell was mediating secret talks between Vucic and Thaci for the realisation of a territorial-exchange agreement, though Grenell dismissed these claims.<sup>66</sup> In January 2020, the United States mediated an agreement between Kosovo, Serbia and the German airline Lufthansa on the resumption of commercial flights between Serbia and Kosovo after a 21-year hiatus.<sup>67</sup> Finally, in September 2020, Vucic and Kosovar prime minister Avdullah Hoti signed economic-normalisation agreements at the White House that encompassed the construction of highways and rail networks, and the opening and management of the joint Merdare crossing.68 These developments indicate that the backing of the EU and the US might be crucial for the smooth functioning of any territorial-exchange process between Serbia and Kosovo. Although US President Joe Biden sent a letter to Vucic in February 2021 urging Serbia

to recognise Kosovo, the administration's attitude towards a possible land swap is yet to be determined. Even so, there has been nothing to suggest that the United States would impede a land-swap deal between the parties.

The EU, however, has been more ambivalent. The Union's misgivings may be linked to concerns that a land-swap deal could strengthen separatist groups in Bosnia-Herzegovina and North Macedonia, and thus have a destabilising effect across the Western Balkans. Yet the land-swap deal between Serbia and Kosovo, if it ever materialises, will not be the result of a unilateral decision. Rather, it will be a mutually agreed settlement, and therefore will not necessarily set a precedent for secessionist factions in Bosnia-Herzegovina or North Macedonia. Neither the Dayton Agreement nor the constitution of Bosnia-Herzegovina offers entities the option of unilateral secession. Furthermore, the Dayton Agreement was endorsed by the UN Security Council many times, and any unilateral attempt to secede will not only contravene UN regulations but also draw the fury of leading international actors, which may prevent other countries from recognising the secessionist entity.<sup>69</sup> Serbia and Croatia signed the Dayton Agreement, taking responsibility for the territorial integrity of Bosnia-Herzegovina. And despite Dodik's divisive rhetoric, Republika Srpska does not enjoy the necessary economic self-sufficiency to function as an independent state. It relies on funds from the central government to pay its debts, which by 2020 represented more than 50% of its GDP.70 Serbia may not be enthusiastic about a possible union with Republika Srpska as its Sandzak region, which is mainly populated by Bosniaks, may demand to secede if any such union takes place. Sandzak had voted in favour of autonomy in an October 1991 referendum that was declared unconstitutional by the Serbian authorities.<sup>71</sup> Today, it is one of the poorest regions in Serbia; its Bosniak residents often complain about poor infrastructure, inadequate investment opportunities and difficulties in gaining access to public-sector jobs. The region's problems only worsened with the COVID-19 pandemic, which revealed the incapacity of its local healthcare system and strained ties with Belgrade. It is highly probable that Serbia will refrain from encouraging secessionist tendencies in Republika Srpska, which would further alienate and radicalise its own Bosniak population. North Macedonia, on the other hand, has come

a long way towards accommodating the grievances of its ethnic Albanian citizens by expanding their democratic representation and cultural rights. The 2019 Law on the Use of Languages, for example, made Albanian a co-official language at the state level. The inclusive and integrative approach of the North Macedonian government towards its Albanian minority seems likely to attenuate separatist currents in the country.

#### Wars and threats

Kacowicz's model holds that a history of war between the parties to a territorial-exchange negotiation may help them reach a settlement. The Kosovo War of 1998–99 may have ended more than 20 years ago, but it was an important learning experience, especially for Serbia, which has demonstrated much more caution, restraint and moderation in its international dealings compared to the pre-war period. Although Vucic has consistently refused to atone for the violence inflicted by Serbia during the Kosovo War, and has even claimed that the Racak massacre of January 1999, in which Serbian forces killed 45 Albanian civilians, is a fabrication, he has also acknowledged that Serbia lost Kosovo and should move to normalise relations by reaching an agreement.<sup>72</sup>

The presence of a third-party threat against one of the negotiating sides may also contribute to the resolution of a territorial dispute. Although neither Serbia nor Kosovo appears to be experiencing such a threat, Serbia's progressive tilting towards the EU has triggered some problems with Russia, whose intelligence services have taken action in that country.<sup>73</sup> Russia's meddling may increase if Serbia's EU-membership journey, which is very much dependent on the normalisation of its relations with Kosovo, is put on hold. This situation may serve as another motivating factor for a land swap between Belgrade and Pristina.

# **Domestic politics**

In many ways, conditions appear to be favourable for a possible territorial exchange between Belgrade and Pristina. Yet domestic politics remain a factor to be reckoned with in both states. In Serbia, the prospective landswap arrangement was vehemently rejected by nationalist and conservative opposition parties, and the Serbian Orthodox Church. The Serbian Radical Party, the Democratic Party of Serbia, the Dveri Movement and the People's Party all declared that they would oppose any solution that would relinquish Serbia's authority over Kosovo.<sup>74</sup> The Serbian Orthodox Church, which sees Kosovo as the heartland of Serbian Orthodox spirituality and identity, also came out strongly against the division of Kosovo on the grounds that the Serbian community living south of the Ibar River and its sacred sites would be deprived of adequate protection in such a scenario.<sup>75</sup>

The well-being of the Serbian population residing south of the Ibar River and the protection of Serbian religious sites will loom large in any landswap deal between Serbia and Kosovo. Most of the Serbs in the central and

The Orthodox Church rejected the swap southern parts of Kosovo live in the municipalities of Gracanica, Klokot, Novo Brdo, Partes, Ranilug and Strpce. The livelihood of these communities mostly depends on agriculture, dairy production, cattlebreeding and low-level trade. Illegal logging and frequent thefts of agricultural machinery and livestock vehicles, coupled with an insufficient response

to such crimes by the Kosovo police, have undermined living conditions in these communities and eroded their trust in Kosovar institutions.<sup>76</sup> Improving the infrastructure of these municipalities by building sewage systems and wells, paving roads, and solving problems of public lighting and electricity supply, along with more serious action by the Kosovo police on crimes against minorities, would help to remedy the woes of Serbs living south of the Ibar.

Kosovo hosts about 1,300 Orthodox churches, monasteries and other religious sites, four of which (Bogorodica Ljeviska Church, Gracanica Monastery, Peja Patriarchate and Visoki Decani Monastery) appear on UNESCO's World Heritage List.<sup>77</sup> Kosovo is equipped with the requisite legislation (its Cultural Heritage Law and Law on Special Protective Zones) to ensure the protection and security of these religious institutions. Yet the occasional desecration or robbery of churches and cemeteries, as well as construction near protected areas, caused tension to build between the Serbian Orthodox Church and Albanian-majority municipalities. Municipalities are responsible for the maintenance of public cemeteries and therefore should be

attentive to the complaints of the Serbian minority concerning the upkeep of such places. Likewise, the Kosovo government should not allow municipal officials to ignore the implementation of court decisions regarding sacred sites. The religious diversity of Kosovo's population should also be taken into consideration when setting up police units to protect religious sites. The implementation of much-debated amendments to the Law on Freedom of Religion, which permit religious groups to acquire legal status, conduct business, acquire real and personal property, and open bank accounts, should have positive implications for the relationship between the Serbian Orthodox Church and Kosovar institutions.

The SNS received nearly 61% of votes in the June 2020 election and captured 157 seats in Serbia's 250-member parliament, which demonstrated that Vucic and his party continued to retain credibility in the eyes of the Serbian public. The party formed a coalition government with the contribution of 31 deputies. The SNS has the majority to call for a national referendum concerning a possible territorial exchange with Kosovo. Guarantees that the Serbian community and Serbian sacred sites south of the Ibar River will be protected may persuade the Serbian public to tilt towards the deal, as nearly half of Serbs think that it is not possible for Serbia to regain full control or sovereignty over Kosovo.<sup>78</sup>

Rumours of a possible territorial exchange with Serbia have aroused the ire not only of the parliamentary opposition but of some members of the ruling coalition as well. Then-prime minister Ramush Haradinaj called the partition proposal irrational, and his party, the Alliance for the Future of Kosovo, declared that it might lead to more war.<sup>79</sup> The Democratic Party of Kosovo, the Social Democratic Initiative, the Democratic League of Kosovo, the Social Democratic Party of Kosovo and the Alliance for a New Kosovo all voiced their objections to the proposed scheme and criticised Thaçi sharply.<sup>80</sup>

One of the plan's most vocal critics was Albin Kurti, the leader of the Vetëvendosje (Self-determination) party, who accused Thaçi of bargaining Kosovo's territory with Vucic and insisted that there was no room for discussion of Kosovo's partition.<sup>81</sup> Kurti became prime minister of Kosovo in February 2020, but his government collapsed on 25 March that same year after a vote of no confidence initiated by its coalition partner, the

Democratic League of Kosovo. In the February 2021 parliamentary election, the Vetëvendosje party won a landslide victory, acquiring 50.28% of the vote. This electoral success returned Kurti to the prime ministerial post in March 2021.

Progress on any territorial-exchange scheme with Serbia will be complicated by the need to pass constitutional amendments to allow a referendum on the deal, which will require a two-thirds majority vote in Kosovo's Assembly.<sup>82</sup> None of the political parties is willing to back such a move at present. However, Kosovar politicians are aware of Kosovo's dire economic conditions, which are only worsened by the feud with Serbia. Kosovo is the third-poorest country in Europe in terms of GDP per capita, and its economy is still highly dependent on remittances from the diaspora.<sup>83</sup> Youth employment hovers at around 50%, and 100,000 people leave the country for good every year.<sup>84</sup> The coronavirus pandemic also took its toll, resulting in GDP contraction and job losses. Capital investments that were slow even before the pandemic nearly came to a halt.85 The country's egregious financial situation is keenly felt by the public, who give unemployment (84%), corruption (53%) and fighting the coronavirus (48%) as the biggest problems Kosovo faces.<sup>86</sup> It does not help that the government has been paying rent for unused state offices in Leposavic, North Mitrovica and Zubin Potok, and paying salaries to former Civil Protection Corps members in northern Kosovo who, despite being employed at various ministries and state agencies, do not show up for work.87

# Convincing the public

Serbian and Kosovar politicians, as well as the publics of both countries, should keep in mind that the normalisation of relations between them is a prerequisite for achieving political stability, economic prosperity and EU membership. Serbia, by taking back at least a part of Kosovo, may finally accept the independence of the country. Kosovo may finally be able to focus on internal state-building without striving in vain to integrate an unruly Serb population into its state structures.

Any territorial-exchange agreement between Serbia and Kosovo would almost certainly be subjected to referendums in both countries to ensure popular consent. The full and direct participation of the citizens of Serbia and Kosovo in this crucial decision is needed as it will affect their daily lives. Furthermore, territorial adjustment goes beyond the mandate granted to politicians in general elections, so referendums are needed to legitimise any action.

If the land-swap deal is accepted in a referendum, the acquired rights of people living in territories which are subject to the exchange should be protected. They may also be given the choice to retain their existing nationality. Even if the land-swap deal goes through, there will still be Albanians, Bosniaks and Roma living in northern Kosovo, and Serbs and Roma residing in Bujanovac and Presevo. These stay-behind minorities should retain the right to be educated in their own language, to profess and practise their own religion, and to enjoy their own culture. Forcible population transfers are out of the question as they would violate fundamental human rights such as the right to family life, the right to freedom of movement and the right to own property.

Most of the prospective new minorities in Kosovo and Serbia live in rural areas and engage in farming and the raising of livestock. Developing rural infrastructure and creating a secure and suitable environment for the sale of agricultural products to other regions may speed up the adaptation of these minorities to their new countries. Another important issue that should be handled carefully is the language barrier. Kosovo's Roma speak Serbian, and the language of Bosniaks is similar to that of Serbs. However, Albanians in northern Kosovo, especially the young generation, do not speak Serbian, and Serbs and Roma in Bujanovac and Presevo have little knowledge of Albanian. The Serbian and Kosovar governments may prepare learning programmes to help their new Albanian and Serbian minorities to learn the language of the majority, which will accelerate their integration into their respective societies. Albanian-language classes may also encompass the Kosovar Serbs living south of the Ibar River.

It is to be expected that some members of the affected minorities may want to leave their places of residence due to the difficulties of becoming accustomed to new political, legal and economic systems. People who make this decision should be compensated for their material losses. Another risk is the possibility of future amendments to Kosovo's constitution, which may result in the curtailment of some of the privileges enjoyed by the remaining Serbian minority. In order to prevent this from happening, the prospective territorial-exchange agreement should contain strong clauses to guarantee the political and legal rights of minorities in both countries.

\* \* \*

The mediocre performance of the power-sharing systems that have been introduced in the Western Balkans since the mid-1990s has encouraged a search for alternative solutions to conflicts there, particularly partition schemes. The proposed territorial-exchange plan between Serbia and Kosovo is one such alternative.

The material power imbalance between Serbia and Kosovo, Serbia's new foreign-policy outlook – which eschews military adventures and attaches special importance to potential EU membership despite the displeasure of its long-term ally Russia – and the similar political regimes of the two countries are factors that could facilitate the realisation of a land-swap deal.

The support of the EU and the US, the most important third parties with a stake in the peaceful resolution of the Serbia–Kosovo dispute, will also be crucial for the achievement of any agreement. While the US seems ready to discuss any kind of peace deal so long as the parties are in agreement, Germany, an influential EU member, has been more circumspect, probably because of concerns that a deal may incite conflict in Bosnia-Herzegovina and North Macedonia. Yet the current stalemate is not to the benefit of the EU either, because it strengthens hardliners in both Serbia and Kosovo. For this reason, many high-ranking EU representatives have expressed the view that the Union may demonstrate flexibility concerning the adjustment of borders so long as the parties reach an agreement that brings stability.

The success of a possible territorial exchange between Serbia and Kosovo is, however, very much dependent on overcoming domestic political obstacles in both states. Inserting extensive guarantee clauses into the prospective agreement for the protection of the political and legal rights of minority communities in Serbia and Kosovo, and subjecting the deal to a referendum in both countries, may attenuate opposition. Ultimately, the decision should be left to the inhabitants of Serbia and Kosovo, as it is their future wellbeing that is at stake. The current situation appears unsustainable, however, as not only is it hindering an enduring rapprochement between Belgrade and Pristina, but it also presents a major stumbling block in each country's European journey.

#### Notes

- See Paul Antonopoulos, 'U.S. Could Push the Remaining EU States That Do Not Recognize Kosovo to Do So', BRICS Information Portal, 29 October 2020, http://infobrics.org/post/32130/.
- <sup>2</sup> Government of the Republic of Serbia, Office for Kosovo and Metohija, 'First Agreement of Principles Governing the Normalization of Relations', 28 November 2019, http://kim.gov.rs/eng/ po3.php.
- <sup>3</sup> See European Commission, 'Kosovo 2020 Report', p. 63, https://ec.europa. eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/ near/files/kosovo\_report\_2020.pdf.
- <sup>4</sup> The Ibar Bridge is also known as the New Bridge or the Mitrovica Bridge.
- <sup>5</sup> See European Commission, 'Kosovo 2020 Report', p. 63.
- <sup>6</sup> See Michael Rossi, 'Partition in Kosovo Will Lead to Disaster', *Foreign Policy*, 19 September 2018, https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/09/19/ partition-in-kosovo-will-lead-todisaster-serbia-vucic-thaci-mitrovicaibar/.
- <sup>7</sup> See Minority Rights Group, 'Kosovo-Serbs', 29 November 2019, https:// minorityrights.org/minorities/serbs-3/; and Aleksander Zdravkovski and Sabrina P. Ramet, 'The Proposed

Territorial Exchange Between Serbia and Kosovo', *Insight Turkey*, vol. 21, no. 2, 2019, p. 19, doi: 10.25253/99.2019212.01.

- <sup>8</sup> Zdravkovski and Ramet, 'The Proposed Territorial Exchange Between Serbia and Kosovo', p. 19.
- <sup>9</sup> Arsim Ejubi and Zoran Stiperski, 'The Geopolitical Background of the Preševo Valley Crisis', *Politische Geographie*, vol. 160, 2018, p. 234, https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/ e7f6/80ee3be99fa781d9c8199a1d84c39 a5foo82.pdf?\_ga=2.163379642.70 7107523.1575147199-369430686. 1562488808.
- See Linda Pressly and Albana Kasapi, 'Serbia–Kosovo: Where Neighbours Do Not Share a Coffee', BBC News, 10 January 2019, https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-europe-46808673.
- <sup>11</sup> See Barry R. Posen, 'The Security Dilemma and Ethnic Conflict', *Survival*, vol. 35, no. 1, 1993, p. 28, doi: 10.1080/00396339308442672.
- <sup>12</sup> See Alexander B. Downes, 'The Problem with Negotiated Settlements to Ethnic Civil Wars', *Security Studies*, vol. 13, no. 4, 2004, p. 241, doi: 10.1080/09636410490945893.
- <sup>13</sup> See, for example, Chaim Kaufmann,

'Possible and Impossible Solutions to Ethnic Civil Wars', *International Security*, vol. 20, no. 4, 1996, pp. 136–75, https://www.jstor.org/ stable/2539045?seq=1; Robert A. Pape, 'Partition: An Exit Strategy for Bosnia', *Survival*, vol. 39, no. 4, 1997, pp. 25–8, doi: 10.1080/00396339708442941; and John J. Mearsheimer, 'The Case for Partitioning Kosovo', in T.G. Carpenter (ed.), *NATO's Empty Victory: A Postmortem on the Balkan War* (Washington DC: CATO Institute, 2000), pp. 133–8.

- <sup>14</sup> See Chaim D. Kaufmann, 'When All Else Fails: Ethnic Population Transfers and Partitions in the Twentieth Century', *International Security*, vol. 23, no. 2, 1998, p. 125, https://www.jstor. org/stable/2539381?seq=1.
- <sup>15</sup> See Jan Tullberg and Birgitta S. Tullberg, 'Separation or Unity? A Model for Solving Ethnic Conflicts', *Politics and the Life Sciences*, vol. 16, no. 2, 1997, p. 239, https://www.jstor.org/ stable/4236353?seq=1.
- <sup>16</sup> See Jaroslav Tir, 'Letting Secessionists Have Their Way: Can Partitions Help End and Prevent Ethnic Conflicts?', *International Interactions*, vol. 28, no. 3, 2002, pp. 270–1, doi: 10.1080/03050620213654.
- <sup>17</sup> See Gary Goertz and Paul Diehl, *Territorial Changes and International Conflict* (London: Routledge, 1992), pp. 14–19.
- <sup>18</sup> See Carter Johnson, 'Partitioning to Peace: Sovereignty, Demography, and Ethnic Civil Wars', *International Security*, vol. 32, no. 4, 2008, p. 150, https://www.jstor.org/ stable/30129794?seq=1.
- <sup>19</sup> Arend Lijphart, *Democracy in Plural*

*Societies: A Comparative Exploration* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1977), p. 25.

- <sup>20</sup> Constitutional Court of Bosnia and Herzegovina, 'Preamble', Constitution of Bosnia and Herzegovina, 15 December 2019, http://www.ccbh.ba/ osnovni-akti/ustav/?title=preambula.
- <sup>21</sup> Lijphart, Democracy in Plural Societies, p. 53.
- <sup>22</sup> See 'Protests Show Bosnia Needs to Dissolve, Dodik Says', Balkan Insight, 14 February 2014, https:// balkaninsight.com/2014/02/14/ dodik-blaims-internationalcommunity-for-bosnian-protests/; and Sabina Niksic, 'Bosnian Serb Leader Calls for Dissolution of Bosnia', AP, 20 February 2020, https://apnews. com/article/14663362ce4801d69dd2cf 73c9429918.
- <sup>23</sup> Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe, 'Ohrid Framework Agreement', 22 December 2019, https://www.osce.org/ skopje/100622?download=true.
- <sup>24</sup> See Olimpija Hristova, '(Dis) Integrative Power of Decentralization: Multi-ethnic Municipalities in Macedonia', Zip Institute, 2013, p. 7, http://civicamobilitas.mk/wp-content/ uploads/2018/03/PAPER-2-FOR-WEB2.pdf.
- <sup>25</sup> See Ognen Vangelov, 'The Primordialisation of Ethnic Nationalism in Macedonia', *Europe– Asia Studies*, vol. 71, no. 2, 2019, p. 211, doi: 10.1080/09668136.2018.1562043.
- <sup>26</sup> See Eben Friedman, 'The Ethnopolitics of Territorial Division in the Republic of Macedonia', *Ethnopolitics*, vol. 8, no. 2, 2009, p. 216, doi: 10.1080/17449050802243418.

- <sup>27</sup> See Marija Risteska, 'Insiders and Outsiders in the Implementation of the Principle of Just and Equitable Representation of Minority Groups in Public Administration in Macedonia', *International Journal of Public Administration*, vol. 36, no. 1, 2013, p. 32, doi: 10.1080/01900692.2012.691239.
- <sup>28</sup> Office of the Prime Minister of Kosovo, 'Constitution of the Republic of Kosovo', 28 December 2019, available at http://www.kryeministri-ks.net.
- <sup>29</sup> See Florian Bieber, 'Power Sharing and Democracy in Southeast Europe', *Taiwan Journal of Democracy*, 2013, p. 141, https://pdfs.semanticscholar. org/b9b9/b045bcef3d6dd80b5cf 2c730a0d5321808a4.pdf.
- <sup>30</sup> Office of the Prime Minister of Kosovo, 'Constitution of the Republic of Kosovo'.
- <sup>31</sup> See Chris van der Borgh and Laura Lasance, 'Parallel Governance and Boundary Strategies in Gracanica, Kosovo', Nationalism and Ethnic Politics, vol. 19, no. 2, 2013, pp. 201–2, doi: 10.1080/13537113.2013.788916.
- <sup>32</sup> 'Kosovo Serb Political Landscape: Independent Liberal Party', KoSSev, 3 October 2019, https://kossev.info/ kosovo-serb-political-landscapeindependent-liberal-party/.
- <sup>33</sup> See European Commission, 'Kosovo 2020 Report', p. 4.
- <sup>34</sup> See Nora Stel and Chris van der Borgh, 'Political Parties and Minority Governance in Hybrid Political Orders: Reflections from Lebanon's Palestinian Settlements and Kosovo's Serbian Enclaves', *Journal of Intervention and Statebuilding*, vol. 11, no. 4, 2017, p. 499, doi: 10.1080/17502977.2017.1376948.

- <sup>35</sup> European Union Election Observation Mission, 'Kosovo 2019 Early Legislative Elections Final Report', 2019, p. 15, https:// www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2024495/ Kosovo\_early-legislative-elections\_6-October-2019\_final-report.pdf.
- <sup>36</sup> See Arie M. Kacowicz, 'The Problem of Peaceful Territorial Change', *International Studies Quarterly*, vol. 38, 1994, p. 219, https://www.jstor.org/ stable/2600976?seq=1.
- <sup>37</sup> See Hosna J. Shewly, 'India and Bangladesh Swap Territory, Citizens in Landmark Enclave Exchange', Migration Policy Institute, 9 March 2016, https://www.migrationpolicy. org/article/india-and-bangladeshswap-territory-citizens-landmarkenclave-exchange#:~:text=India%20 and%20Bangladesh%20formally%20 exchanged,located%20inside%2oanother%20sovereign%20 territory.
- <sup>38</sup> Paul K. Huth and Todd L. Allee, *The Democratic Peace and Territorial Conflict in the Twentieth Century* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003); and Krista E. Wiegand, 'Peaceful Dispute Resolution by Authoritarian Regimes', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, vol. 15, no. 3, 2019, pp. 303–21, doi: 10.1093/fpa/orzoo6.
- <sup>39</sup> Mark W. Zacher, 'The Territorial Integrity Norm: International Boundaries and the Use of Force', *International Organization*, vol.
   55, no. 2, 2001, pp. 215–50, doi: 10.1162/00208180151140568.
- <sup>40</sup> Sara McLaughlin Mitchell, 'A Kantian System? Democracy and Third-party Conflict Resolution', *American Journal* of Political Science, vol. 46, no. 4, 2002,

pp. 749–59, doi: 10.2307/3088431; and Todd. L. Allee and Paul K. Huth, 'The Pursuit of Legal Settlements to Territorial Disputes', *Conflict Management and Peace Science*, vol. 23, no. 4, 2006, pp. 285–307, doi: 10.1080/07388940600972644.

- <sup>41</sup> See, for example, Paul R. Hensel et al., 'Bones of Contention: Comparing Territorial, Maritime, and River Issues', *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, vol. 52, no. 1, 2008, pp. 117–43, doi: 10.1177/0022002707310425.
- <sup>42</sup> Arie M. Kacowicz, *Peaceful Territorial Change* (Columbia, SC: University of South Carolina Press, 1994), pp. 9–10.
- <sup>43</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 232.
- <sup>44</sup> *Ibid.*, p. 42.
- <sup>45</sup> Central Intelligence Agency, 'Serbia', World Factbook, 18 January 2020, https://www.cia.gov/library/ publications/the-world-factbook/ geos/ri.html; and Central Intelligence Agency, 'Kosovo', World Factbook, 18 January 2020, https://www. cia.gov/library/publications/ the-world-factbook/geos/kv.html.
- <sup>46</sup> CountryMeters, 'Kosovo Population', 18 January 2020, https:// countrymeters.info/en/Kosovo; and Statistical Office of the Republic of Serbia, 'Population', 18 January 2020, https://www.stat.gov.rs/en-US/.
- <sup>47</sup> Barbara Surk, 'Kosovo Parliament Votes to Create an Army, Defying Serbia and NATO', *New York Times*, 14 December 2018, https://www.nytimes. com/2018/12/14/world/europe/ kosovo-army-serbia-nato.html.
- <sup>48</sup> See North Atlantic Treaty Organization, 'NATO's Role in Kosovo', 16 March 2020, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/topics\_48818.htm.

- <sup>49</sup> Maja Zivanovic, 'Serbia to Hike Budget for Army and Police', Balkan Insight, 30 November 2018, https:// balkaninsight.com/2018/11/30/ serbian-government-plan-increasefor-army-and-police-11-28-2018/.
- <sup>50</sup> Die Morina, 'Kosovo Hikes Defence Budget to Fund New Army', Balkan Insight, 8 February 2019, https:// balkaninsight.com/2019/02/08/ kosovo-splashes-money-for-newlyestablished-army-02-08-2019/.
- <sup>51</sup> Macrotrends, 'Serbia GNP 1997– 2020', 18 January 2020, https://www. macrotrends.net/countries/SRB/ serbia/gnp-gross-national-product; and Macrotrends, 'Kosovo GNP 2006–2020', 18 January 2020, https:// www.macrotrends.net/countries/XKX/ kosovo/gnp-gross-national-product.
- <sup>52</sup> Central Intelligence Agency, 'Serbia'; and Central Intelligence Agency, 'Kosovo'.
- <sup>53</sup> Statistical Office of the Republic of Serbia, 'External Trade of Goods', 18 January 2020, https://data.stat.gov.rs/Home/ Result/1701?languageCode=en-US; and Kosovo Agency of Statistics, 'International Trade Statistics, 2018', 18 January 2020, https://ask.rks-gov.net/en/ kosovo-agency-of-statistics/add-news/ international-trade-statistics-2018.
- <sup>54</sup> WorldData, 'Energy Consumption in Serbia', 18 January 2020, https:// www.worlddata.info/europe/serbia/ energy-consumption.php; and WorldData, 'Energy Consumption in the Kosovo', 18 January 2020, https:// www.worlddata.info/europe/kosovo/ energy-consumption.php.
- <sup>55</sup> Kacowicz, *Peaceful Territorial Change*, p. 45.

- See Freedom House, 'Freedom in 56 the World 2019: Serbia', 22 January 2020, https://freedomhouse.org/ report/freedom-world/2019/Serbia; Freedom House, 'Freedom in the World 2019: Kosovo', 22 January 2020, https://freedomhouse.org/ report/freedom-world/2019/Kosovo; BertelsmannStiftung Transformation Index, 'BTI 2018 Scores', 22 January 2020, https://www.bti-project.org/ en/data/rankings/status-index/; and Snezana Bjelotomic, 'The Economist Intelligence Unit: Serbia Is a Flawed Democracy', Serbianmonitor. com, 11 January 2019, https:// www.serbianmonitor.com/en/ the-economist-intelligence-unit-serbiais-a-flawed-democracy/.
- 57 See Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe, Republic of Serbia Presidential Election 2 April 2017: **OSCE/ODIHR** Election Assessment Mission Final Report (Warsaw: Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, 2017), p. 1, https:// www.osce.org/odihr/elections/ serbia/322166?download=true; and Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe, Republic of Serbia Early Parliamentary Elections 24 April 2016: OSCE/ **ODIHR** Limited Election Observation Mission Final Report (Warsaw: Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights, 2016), p. 1, https:// www.osce.org/odihr/elections/ serbia/256926?download=true.
- <sup>58</sup> See Freedom House, 'Freedom in the World 2019: Kosovo'.
- <sup>59</sup> See BertelsmannStiftung Transformation Index, 'BTI 2018 Kosovo Country Report', 23 January

2020, https://www.bti-project.org/en/ reports/country-reports/detail/itc/RKS/.

- <sup>60</sup> European Commission, 'Accession Criteria', 25 January 2020, https:// ec.europa.eu/neighbourhoodenlargement/policy/glossary/terms/ accession-criteria\_en.
- <sup>61</sup> 'Borrell: If Kosovo and Serbia Agree on Territorial Exchange, We Can't Be More Catholic than the Pope', Euronews Albania,
  6 May 2020, https://euronews. al/en/kosovo/2020/05/06/ borrell-if-kosovo-and-serbia-agreeon-territorial-exchange-we-can-t-bemore-catholic-than-the-pope.
- <sup>62</sup> 'Commissioner Várhelyi: Kosovo-Serbia Land Swap Is Secondary, Solution Is Important', Exit News, 8 May 2020, https://exit.al/ en/2020/05/08/commissioner-varhelyi-kosovo-serbia-land-swap-issecondary-solution-is-important/.
- <sup>63</sup> See Laurence Norman and Drew Hinshaw, 'U.S., Germany at Odds Over Serbia–Kosovo Land Swap', *Wall Street Journal*, 31 August 2018, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/u-s-germany-at-odds-overserbia-kosovo-land-swap-1535729377.
- <sup>64</sup> 'Bolton Says U.S. Won't Oppose Kosovo–Serbia Land Swap Deal', Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 24 August 2018, https://www.rferl.org/a/ bolton-says-u-s-won-t-oppose-kosovoserbia-land-swap-deal/29451395.html.
- <sup>65</sup> US Embassy in Montenegro, 'Matthew Palmer's Appointment as Special Representative for the Western Balkans', 31 January 2020, https:// me.usembassy.gov/matthew-palmersappointment-as-special-representativefor-the-western-balkans/.

- <sup>66</sup> See 'Kurti Accuses Grenell of Discussing the Exchange of Territories; Grenell Denies', European Western Balkans, 21 April 2020, https://europeanwesternbalkans. com/2020/04/21/kurti-accuses-grenellof-discussing-the-exchange-ofterritory-grenell-denies/.
- <sup>67</sup> See 'Kosovo PM Hails as "Positive Signs" Recent Deals with Serbia', AP, 27 January 2020, https://apnews. com/article/od6f87e98f9d82e5e275fb 1137a0932d.
- <sup>68</sup> See Sandra Maksimovic, 'What Did Serbia and Kosovo Sign in Washington?', European Western Balkans, 17 September 2020, https://europeanwesternbalkans. com/2020/09/17/what-did-serbia-andkosovo-sign-in-washington/.
- <sup>69</sup> See James Ker-Lindsay, 'The Hollow Threat of Secession in Bosnia and Herzegovina: Legal and Political Impediments to a Unilateral Declaration of Independence by Republika Srpska', LSEE-Research on South Eastern Europe, 2016, pp. 16–18, http://www.lse.ac.uk/LSEE-Research-on-South-Eastern-Europe/ Assets/Documents/Publications/ Paper-Series-on-SEE/KerLindsay-Hollow-Threat-of-Secession-in-BiH.pdf.
- <sup>70</sup> Valerie Hopkins, 'Old Tensions Still Alive in Bosnia 25 Years After Dayton', *Financial Times*, 4 January 2021, https:// www.ft.com/content/2704c51b-0e46-4891-81ad-00c23d70ed5c.
- <sup>71</sup> See Peter Geoghegan, 'At Balkan Crossroads, Anger at "Black Sheep" Image', Politico, 9 August 2017, https://www.politico.eu/article/ serbia-sandzak-islam-caught-betweencompeting-worlds/.

- <sup>72</sup> Ivana Sekularac and Aleksandar Vasovic, 'Accept Reality, Serbia Does Not Control Kosovo: Vucic', Reuters, 27 May 2019, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-serbia-kosovo/ accept-reality-serbia-does-not-controlkosovo-vucic-idUSKCN1SX1U2.
- <sup>73</sup> See Shaun Walker, 'Serbian President Accuses Russia of Spy Plot Involving Army', *Guardian*, 21 November 2019, https://www. theguardian.com/world/2019/nov/21/ serbia-investigates-video-claiming-toshow-russian-spy-paying-off-official.
- <sup>74</sup> See Fitim Salihu, 'Could Kosovo and Serbia Really Exchange Territory?', Kosovotwopointzero.com, 14 August 2018, https://kosovotwopointzero. com/en/could-kosovo-and-serbiareally-exchange-territory/; and Jamie Dettmer, 'Serbian President's Trip to Kosovo to Discuss Landswap Blocked', Voice of America, 10 September 2018, https:// www.voanews.com/europe/ serbian-presidents-trip-kosovodiscuss-land-swap-blocked.
- <sup>75</sup> Serbian Orthodox Church,
  'Communiqué of the Holy Assembly of Bishops of the Serbian Orthodox Church on Kosovo and Metohija', 2 February 2020, http://www.spc.rs/ eng/communique\_holy\_assembly\_ bishops\_serbian\_orthodox\_church\_ kosovo\_and\_metohija.
- <sup>76</sup> See Marcoandrea Spinelli, 'Threatening Archipelagos: Serbian Enclaves and Minorities in Kosovo', *Journal* of Geography, Politics and Society, vol. 8, no. 4, 2018, pp. 20–1, doi: 10.4467/24512249JG.18.024.9011; and 'Life in Gorazdevac: We Have Survived the Worst, but We Are Slowly

Disappearing', KoSSev, 27 December 2019, https://kossev.info/life-in-gorazdevac-we-ve-survived-the-worst-butwe-are-slowly-disappearing/.

- <sup>77</sup> See Tamara Rastovac Siamasvili, 'Serbian Cultural and Religious Heritage in Kosovo and Metohija', NewEurope, 16 September 2019, https://www.neweurope.eu/article/ serbian-cultural-and-religiousheritage-in-kosovo-and-metohija/.
- <sup>78</sup> 'Survey: 77% of Serb Citizens Would Not Support Kosovo's Independence in Exchange for Faster EU Accession for Serbia', KoSSev, 29 July 2020, https://kossev.info/survey-77-of-serbcitizens-would-not-support-kosovosindependence-in-exchange-for-fastereu-accession-for-serbia/.
- <sup>79</sup> See 'Proposing Change of Kosovo– Serbia Border, Irrational', *Gazeta Express*, 27 August 2019, https://g22. gazetaexpress.com/proposing-changeof-kosovo-serbia-border-irrational/; and Salihu, 'Could Kosovo and Serbia Really Exchange Territory?'
- 80 See Salihu, 'Could Kosovo and Serbia Really Exchange Territory?'
- <sup>81</sup> See 'Thousands Protest in Kosovo over Possible Serbia Land Swap', Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 29

September 2018, https://www.rferl. org/a/protest-in-kosovo-over-possibleland-swap-with-serbia/29516478.html.

- <sup>82</sup> Office of the Prime Minister of Kosovo, 'Constitution of the Republic of Kosovo'.
- <sup>83</sup> World Bank, 'Kosovo', 24 March 2020, https://www.worldbank.org/en/ country/kosovo/overview#3.
- Alida Vracic, 'The Way Back: Brain Drain and Prosperity in the Western Balkans', European Council on Foreign Relations, 9 May 2018, https:// www.ecfr.eu/publications/summary/ the\_way\_back\_brain\_drain\_and\_ prosperity in the western balkans.
- <sup>85</sup> See 'Outlook 2021 Kosovo', Bne IntelliNews, 7 January 2021, https://www.intellinews.com/ outlook-2021-kosovo-199066/.
- <sup>86</sup> National Democratic Institute, 'Kosovo Public Opinion Survey', May 2020, p. 8, https://www.ndi.org/sites/ default/files/NDI%20Kosovo%20 Public%20Opinion%20Poll%20-%20 May%202020.pdf.
- <sup>87</sup> See Doruntina Baliu, 'Millions Lost on Integration Efforts', Prishtina Insight, 27 October 2020, https:// prishtinainsight.com/millions-lost-onintegration-efforts-mag/.

#### 98 | Fatma Aslı Kelkitli